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Chapter 32.  Colorado Appellate Rules
Appeals From Judgments and Orders of the

Trial Court and Agencies

Rule 4.  Appeal as of Right—When Taken
(a) Appeals in Civil Cases (Other than Appeals or Appellate

Review Within C.A.R. 3.1).  Except as provided in Rule 4(e), In
in a civil case in which an appeal is permitted by law as of
right from a trial court to the appellate court, the notice of
appeal required by C.A.R. 3 shall be filed with the appellate
court with an advisory copy served on the clerk of the trial
court within forty-five days of the date of the entry of the
judgment, decree, or order from which the party appeals. In
appeals from district court review of agency actions, such
notice of appeal shall be in addition to the statutory forty-
five-day notice of intent to seek appellate review filed with
the district court required by C.R.S. 24-4-106(9). If a timely
notice of appeal is filed by a party, any other party may file a
notice of appeal within fourteen days of the date on which the
first notice of appeal is filed, or within the time otherwise
prescribed by this section (a), whichever period last expires.

The running of the time for filing a notice of appeal is
terminated as to all parties by a timely motion filed in the
trial court by any party pursuant to the Colorado Rules of Civil
Procedure hereafter enumerated in this sentence, and the full
time for appeal fixed by this section (a) commences to run and
is to be computed from the entry of any of the following orders
made upon a timely motion under such rules: (1) Granting or
denying a motion under C.R.C.P. 59 for judgment notwithstanding
verdict; (2) granting or denying a motion under C.R.C.P. 52 or
59, to amend or make additional findings of fact, whether or not
an alteration of the judgment would be required if the motion is
granted; (3) granting or denying a motion under C.R.C.P. 59, to
alter or amend the judgment; (4) denying a motion for a new
trial under C.R.C.P. 59; (5) expiration of a court granted
extension of time to file motion(s) for post-trial relief under
C.R.C.P. 59, where no motion is filed. The trial court shall
continue to have jurisdiction to hear and decide a motion under
C.R.C.P. 59 regardless of the filing of a notice of appeal,
provided the C.R.C.P. 59 motion is timely filed under C.R.C.P.
59(a) and determined within the time specified in C.R.C.P.
59(j). During such time, all proceedings in the appellate court
shall be stayed. A judgment or order is entered within the
meaning of this section (a) when it is entered pursuant to



C.R.C.P. 58. If notice of the entry of judgment, decree, or
order is transmitted to the parties by mail, the time for the
filing of the notice of appeal shall commence from the date of
the mailing of the notice.

Upon a showing of excusable neglect, the appellate court may
extend the time for filing the notice of appeal by a party for a
period not to exceed thirty days from the expiration of the time
otherwise prescribed by this section (a). Such an extension may
be granted before or after the time otherwise prescribed by this
section (a) has expired; but if a request for an extension is
made after such time has expired, it shall be made by motion
with such notice as the court shall deem appropriate.

(b) Appeals in Criminal Cases.
(1) Except as provided in Rule 4(c), in In a criminal case the

notice of appeal by a defendant shall be filed in the appellate
court and an advisory copy served on the clerk of the trial
court within forty-five days after the entry of the judgment or
order appealed from. A notice of appeal filed after the
announcement of a decision, sentence, or order but before entry
of the judgment or order shall be treated as filed on the date
of such entry. If a timely motion in arrest of judgment or for a
new trial on any ground other then than newly discovered
evidence has been made, an appeal from a judgment of conviction
may be taken within forty-five days after the entry of an order
denying the motion. A motion for a new trial based on the ground
of newly discovered evidence will similarly extend the time for
appeal from a judgment of conviction if the motion is made
within ten days after entry of the judgment. A judgment or order
is entered within the meaning of this section (b) when it is
entered in the criminal docket. Upon a showing of excusable
neglect the appellate court may, before or at any time after the
time has expired, with or without motion and notice, extend the
time for filing a notice of appeal for a period not to exceed
thirty days from the expiration of the time otherwise prescribed
by this section (b).

(2) [*** NO CHANGE]

(c) [*** NO CHANGE]

(d) [*** NO CHANGE]

(e) Appeal by an Inmate Confined in an Institution.  If an
inmate confined in an institution files a notice of appeal in
either a civil case or a criminal case, the notice of appeal is



timely filed if it is deposited in the institution’s internal
mail system on or before the last day for filing.  If an
institution has a system designed for legal mail, the inmate
must use that system to receive the benefit of this rule.

Amended and Adopted by the Court, En Banc, May 17, 2001,
effective July 1, 2001.

BY THE COURT:

Alex J. Martinez
Justice, Colorado Supreme Court


